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Mayor Donecker called the meeting to order. 

INVOCATION.

He asked the Rev. Dr. Bill Duke, Pastor of First Baptist Church, 409 S. Main Street, Reidsville, to provide the invocation.

MOMENT OF SILENCE.

A moment of silence was held at the meeting in memory of long-time engineering technician Billy Butler, who died Sunday, February 23.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

Council members then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.
PROCLAMATIONS & RESOLUTIONS:

RECOGNITION OF MARCH AS NATIONAL NUTRITION MONTH AND MARCH 12TH AS REGISTERED DIETITIAN NUTRITIONIST DAY.
Mayor Donecker read aloud the proclamation recognizing March as National Nutrition Month and March 12th as Registered Dietitian Nutritionist Day. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Accepting the proclamation was Tonya Stokes, a registered dietitian with Davita, who encouraged everyone to make lifestyle changes and celebration good nutrition 24/7, not just in March. Mayor Donecker noted that City Manager Pearce has implemented a wellness program for City employees.
APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 19, 2014 SPECIAL MEETING, INCLUDING RECESSED MINUTES FROM FEBRUARY 21-22, 2014 RETREAT. 
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the February 19, 2014 Special Meeting Minutes.

DISCUSSION WITH DR. MICHAEL HELMICK, PRESIDENT OF ROCKINGHAM COMMUNITY COLLEGE, REGARDING OPPORTUNITIES FOR JOB TRAINING AT THE COLLEGE.
Mayor Donecker thanked Dr. Michael Helmick of RCC for taking time out of his busy day to come and talk with Council. Dr. Helmick introduced some of his colleagues that were also available for questions, including Dr. Jan Overman, Vice President of Academic Affairs; Laura Coffee, Dean of Workforce Development; and Perry Hughes, Career/Technical Education.
Dr. Helmick talked about what RCC offers in terms of entry level training to a few four-year degrees that are available. There are a number of programs for those seeking entry level positions. The GED is also offered although he noted that examination is in the process of being changed. Adult High School is also offered at RCC, he said. Basic skills are taught, along with a CRC or Career Ready Certificate. These are skills that are developed based on the needs of local industries and are offered through Good Will Industries as well as the main campus, Dr. Helmick noted. He talked of working with companies such as Commonwealth, WEK and Dystar to customize training for those industries.

The RCC President said the biggest struggle is getting students into the programs. It can be very frustrating to get people for local industries’ entry level and skilled positions, he said. He said the best numbers of young people coming to RCC are from Reidsville High School and Rockingham County High School. He cited various statistics regarding enrollment from area high schools. Dr. Helmick added that enrollment has been shrinking. He added that the highest number of GED graduates will be coming out of the program this year.

Area industry Gildan won’t even interview someone unless they provide a CRC in a timely manner, Dr. Helmick noted. Several industries are looking at having a CRC or HRD as a requirement, he said. Dr. Helmick said they have attempted to partner with local cities, such as the woodworking classes offered in downtown Reidsville. Unfortunately, due to budget cuts, they have also had to cut back what is offered the last couple of years, he continued, therefore, results are not what they’d like them to be. The key is to get more people to come to us, he said.

Upon a question from Councilwoman Walker, Dr. Helmick elaborated on the adult high school program. He said the small program just started on the RCC main campus and will have its first graduates in May. Most are coming during the day, he said. Councilman Turner asked if classes are still offered at night as well? It was stated that they plan to expand it to night. The program follows the Common Core instruction and, as this program gets bigger, it is believed the GED will shrink.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown asked how long it takes to complete the requirements of the CRC and HRD? There are two tests based on an academic level and an experience level so it could take anywhere from two weeks to six months. Employers like these options, along with the military, Dr. Helmick indicated. Cone Health and some of the local municipalities have been interested in these as well.

Councilman Gorham noted that he hadn’t mentioned the programs at Morehead High School and McMichael. He asked if there is a transportation problem there? Dr. Helmick said the average for the entire county is 26% with Morehead and McMichael both in the 20s in participation levels. Transportation issues come up and while some valiant efforts are being made, the college doesn’t run buses. Transportation is not what we do, he said. 
Mayor Donecker asked if the CRD and HRD are being taught at the Goodwill facility as well? He also asked if the college is teaching these students not to bring family life into the workplace. It was noted that program participants are taught about such things, including good hygiene, the importance of showing up on time, soft skills trainings, communication skills, resume writing, mock interviews, etc.
Mayor Donecker said when he was running for election, he kept hearing that we need jobs. It is general opinion that we are in double digit unemployment, he said. If that was true, all of these slots should be filled right now. He said he’d like to get the word out that there are entry level positions available and that jobs are available in Reidsville here and now. We do have an employment issue, but we do have jobs available, he said.
Dr. Helmick noted that the industries are beating down their doors for the skill trades. Some of those programs are at capacity, and those people usually get a job, he said. Among such programs are welding, computer machining, etc. The RCC President noted that 98% of the work done at John Deere is with a CRC welder. The company hired everyone they can get from RCC trained to use the machine, he said.
Dr. Helmick was thanked for coming. It was noted that there is still a need to think about communication, public service announcements, etc. The Mayor said to let us know if there is anything else the City can do.
There was a brief discussion about the costs of getting a CRC. 
Councilman Balsley noted that when we recruit industries, we need to mention to them what the local community college can do for them. We don’t want them to come here and not be able to get employees, he said. Mayor Donecker said that was a good point. He indicated we may need to get more specific with these companies we are recruiting instead of assuming they know what the workplace offers.
Dr. Helmick pointed out that RCC provides services that in other states are on a paid basis. He said they would love to be at the table when cities re recruiting industries and actually was at the table when Sturm Ruger was recruited. He said the college had done an extensive amount of training for Ruger. Part of it is just getting the word out, he said.

Councilman Hairston said this was a very informative discussion.
CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST BY WAYNE HAMILTON WITH THE “TEEN DRIVE TO SURVIVE” SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM. 
North Carolina Highway Patrolman Wayne Hamilton came forward to talk about the “Teen Drive to Survive” scholarship program. He said Rockingham County is the only county in the State “doing what we’re doing.” He noted that last year, they saw numerous fatalities, including a wreck on NC 700 that involved an impaired driver. Another local trooper lost his daughters in a fatality involving an impaired driver.  He said they are all in it for the teens and that the troopers wanted to do something for them other than putting them on the shoulder of the road and giving them a ticket.

Hamilton explained that the program works in conjunction with SADD (Students Against Destructive Decisions). A trooper is assigned to each high school. He is assigned to Reidsville High School. Last year, the only active SADD chapter was at McMichael, but now they are located in all of the high schools.

The trooper said they wanted to reach out to the cities. Last year, a fundraiser golf tournament was held. The group wants to raise $9,000 for six $1,000 scholarships and six $500 scholarships. Scholarship recipients must have a minimum GPA of 2.5, be a member of SADD, write an essay about what they’ve done to promote Teen Safe Driving, get a recommendation letter from the School Resource Officer and a current or past teacher. Hamilton said they are looking for a long term partnership, not just something that is here today and gone tomorrow. The ultimate goal is to give a full scholarship, he said, adding that the Town of Wentworth has given them $2,000. They want to go up to $10,000, he said.
He discussed two big fundraisers that are planned: a 5K walk at Reidsville High School on Good Friday; and a golf tournament at Greensboro National. Hamilton stressed that they are trying to make a footprint in these students’ lives, just like Councilman Gorham and Mayor Pro Tem Brown were important in his life as he played football for both of them. Councilman Gorham noted that they couldn’t have picked a better quarterback than Hamilton to lead the effort.
Hamilton concluded by telling them they could make out their personal checks to the “Teen Drive to Survive” Scholarship. The donation is tax deductible since they are a 501c organization. The address is 111 Wilson Way Road.
DISCUSSION ABOUT CHANGING THE DATE AND TIME OF CITY COUNCIL MEETINGS. 
Mayor Donecker said the next item on the agenda is near and dear to his heart. He had brought it up at the recent retreat and had decided to discuss the issue at this meeting and vote on it at the next meeting. He said that gives citizens a month to say “yeah or nay.” Among the things they could consider is alternating night and day meetings as had been suggested by Councilwoman Walker.

The Mayor said that everyone knows where he is coming from but it needs to be the consensus of Council.
Councilman Turner said he is not sure that night meetings contribute to employee satisfaction. They have tried night meetings in the past but no more people were here. He noted that the Mayor has a meeting here at night twice a month and if anyone had a burning issue, he could bring it to us. Councilman Turner said many of us are getting elderly and don’t drive well at night. Night meetings can drag on into the night, he said, adding that while the Mayor values night meetings, he does not. The Mayor said that Turner as the longest serving member, he values his opinion.
Mayor Donecker said we will plan to put the item on the April agenda, which will allow people to get up with them about it.
Councilwoman Walker noted that some people have jobs and can’t get up here at night. Mayor/Council hours have been wonderful, she asserted. She suggested Council could try it for a little while and see or could alternate night and day meetings as a compromise.
Councilman Gorham said when he first ran for Council the meeting time was one of the big topics, as it was when he ran for Mayor. However, he said as he peruses the chambers today, this is about the same amount of people they had during nighttime meetings. The faithful few show up, he noted, but we rarely have a crowd. He said he didn’t have anything against night meetings.
Councilman Turner said perhaps we should consult with Dee Stanfield, who was in the audience. Stanfield, who resides at 504 McCoy Road, said she thought there were more people here at night. She suggested that Council could have at least half of their meetings at night so they won’t have the conversations going on behind their backs about not being available. She said she personally prefers not to come at night in the winter months.
There was no more discussion since Council had previously decided to wait until the April meeting to vote on the issue.
DISCUSSION ABOUT PARTICIPATING IN THE SKAT BUS SERVICE. 

In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce noted that he has had conversations with Lee Covington, Executive Director of the Aging, Disability and Transit Services of Rockingham County (ADTS) about creating a Skat bus service in Reidsville, similar to the system in Eden. It would follow a fixed route and not be “point to point” transportation like a taxi would be with pickup at a person’s home, he said. Pearce noted that the route in Eden is a dynamic thing, being adjusted continually. The bus service would run six days a week from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. and stop at about 12-15 places. The route could go every hour to fixed points, such as Walmart, the hospital, downtown, the new Senior Center when it is completed, etc. Stops could be developed at local industries, he added, noting that it reminds him of what Dr. Helmick had been discussing. It could help a student’s ability to get out to Wentworth, he said. Pearce said we have taxi service, RCATS and Pelham Transportation that provide “point-to-point” transportation. 
ADTS can get a grant which will cover 90% of the capital cost of the buses, the City Manager said, and 50% of the operations cost. The City would need to provide $15,000 to cover the cost of the buses, which would be available to start on July 1. The maximum amount the City would have to provide as part of this bus service would be $41,000  from July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2015, Pearce said.
Between now and then, they would look at suggested points the route could take, the City Manager explained. Community Development Manager Donna Setliff put together the attached map, he said, but the dotted lines were not connected as the stops are yet to be determined. Pearce said he thinks Eden has been very happy to provide that service and while it started off slow in January of last year, they now have 1,500 passengers monthly over the summer during peak service time and nearly 15,000 people have used the service there. 
Pearce said he has talked with Covington, Helmick and Eden City Manager Brad Corcoran about the need to provide linkage to Wentworth so they’d like to get the County government involved as well. A lot of critical services are being provided in Wentworth, such as Rockingham Community College, Social Services, etc., he said. He said Covington would be able to fill in any gaps.

Mayor Donecker asked Covington if he wanted to add anything? Covington talked of a success story where a Gildan employee was able to get to Goodwill Industries using the bus service and now gets to the plant using the bus. During testing times, the route was modified to help students get to the high school, he noted. ADTS transportation director Meggan Odell said that for some students to play sports at Morehead High School, the bus is the only mode of transportation. The bus makes a 5 p.m. spot there Monday through Friday during the school calendar year and then has a stop at Freedom Park for games there. The route is very fluid and changes to meet the needs of the students, she said. Wherever there is volume is where the bus will go, she added.
Councilwoman Walker asked about the unlimited pass. Odell said that about 8-10 people get the pass each month. One lady rides the bus for times a day during the week and then on Saturday for shopping, she said.
Pearce said there may be other grant possibilities out there, but we need to get this type of commitment from the City Council. Covington would restructure the existing grant to meet the needs. It was noted that Council has been presented the “worst case scenario” in terms of monetary commitment, but we could have a “best case scenario,” he noted.
Linkage between the cities and out to Wentworth is part of the master plan in the next two years. We might be able to qualify as a small urban system which means the funding would be more favorable and less competitive, Odell and Covington explained.
Councilman Turner asked if ADTS will continue to run the RCAT buses? Covington replied in the affirmative, noting that those buses run “point-to-point.” For Skat, passengers have to get to a bus stop, he said. Covington noted that it was thought some of the RCATs riders would go over to Skat service in Eden, but it hasn’t happened.
City Manager Pearce said he had talked with Barbara DeJournette at Pelham Transportation, but she didn’t think it would affect them because they are “point-to-point.” Odell said they have an existing relationship with Pelham, and it hasn’t changed.
Pearce asked Council that if they agree this is a necessary service and want to be involved in it, he would need $15,000 from the General Fund Balance to order the two buses and a maximum next year of $41,000. He said Council would need to make no other commitment beyond that even though, hopefully, it will be an ongoing partnership.
Councilman Turner said they could also apply for future grants. Covington said yes, adding that they might be able to get grants in the future as a small urban system. The City Manager said the bus service would be operated by ADTS and the City would have no obligation beyond the partnership this first year.
Mayor Donecker said a motion is needed to approve the Budget Ordinance Amendment of $15,000 with the intention of providing $41,000 for the service in the next fiscal budget. The motion was made by Councilman Gorham, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Brown and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 11

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 12, 2013 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2013-2014; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for a SCAT bus system;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 12, 2013 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, General Fund Balance, be increased by $15,000.00;

Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-7600, SCAT Bus System , be increased by $15,000.00.

This the 12th day of March, 2014.

                      /s/____________________                                        

                         John M. “Jay” Donecker   

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

PUBLIC COMMENTS.
No public comments were made but the Mayor recognized County Commissioner Mark Richardson, who was in the audience.  Councilman Balsley noted that Richardson is at all of the Chamber functions. He said he appreciates the interest he has taken. The Mayor also noted that Richardson was part of Leadership Rockingham.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
City Manager Pearce said he had nothing new to report other than what is in the agenda packet. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He added that they are looking forward to the work being done on the fitness center, but they have had to close the Parks & Recreation office. Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins explained that some heavy construction is going on in the front part, which has created some fumes. The office has been closed for the rest of the day, he said. It was noted that the gym remains open and that this may occur from time to time with heavy construction going on.

City Manager Pearce said that Community Development Manager Setliff and Wiggins will be working on the sweepstakes situation in Reidsville. It is possible that the City might be able to put a moratorium on any more sweepstakes opening until they further review our present ordinances, he said. However, he noted that the State Legislature has made putting a moratorium on land use ordinances very difficult. He said he had asked Setliff and Wiggins to review this as quickly as possible. He said we want to improve sweepstakes here but have people feel good about the level of protection provided by the Zoning Ordinance.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker  -- The Councilwoman thanked Fire Station No. 1 for hosting the City bloodmobile last Monday. Due to the sleet and ice, blood drive personnel closed up early, but it was only one pint short of its goal.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman reminded everyone of the Downtown Corporation’s Casino Night fundraiser. He informed everyone what they receive for their $25 ticket donation. He noted that the money raised will help the RDC with its car shows and annual festival in October.

Councilman Balsley – The Councilman said that one of the best parts of his job was attending the initiative this week for the Communities in Schools program. County Commissioner Mark Richardson is on that committee with him, he noted. The woman leading the initiative in Rockingham County was formerly with the High Point schools. She has said in High Point, they had over 800 people who volunteered to mentor or tutor the kids in the school there, the Councilman noted. He said he is hoping it will be a really wonderful educational initiative for our schools, beginning with Holmes and Reidsville Middle schools. He added that he is looking forward to the program and hopes will get a lot of volunteers from our communities because there are students who need guidance with their school work. Commissioner Richardson said it is a major effort but a very worthwhile effort. He said he hopes we get at least 500 volunteers, who will become vested in the investment. Whether you are a common core supporter or not, the standards are going up, he said, and the public demands it. We need more people to have that contact time with the students, he said, adding that it should also add a lot to the safety of our schools. This is an initial two-year grant initiative, he said, but we hope to go well beyond that. Councilman Balsley added that the middle schools were selected for the initiative because that is a vulnerable age for these kids. Again, he stated they would like to have 500 volunteers for the program. Chamber President Diane Sawyer echoed what Balsley and Richardson were saying, adding that the Chamber is trying to get involved in the CIS program. In discussing other Chamber events, Sawyer noted that they just had Leadership Rockingham in Reidsville. Clark Turner provided them with some history and they toured Moss Street School. She talked of how well Moss Street is running, including the Leader in Me program there. It is amazing the things that are happening there, Sawyer said, noting that they raised all the money they needed for the Washington, D.C. trip. They got t-shirts as well, she noted, and thanked everyone for their contributions. Leadership Rockingham paid a surprise visit to Judy at the Penn House. She said people couldn’t believe what we have here. They also toured Greer Recycling and some downtown shops. Next month will be the County Day for Leadership Rockingham and then the group will graduate. She said they are looking for more applications for the next session. She concluded by saying Reidsville Florist and Gifts will host the Chamber Coffee on April 3rd and Staff Appreciation Day will be April 23 at the Pennrose Park Country Club.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that he had the opportunity to participate in the gym renovation ceremony. He said it was amazing the work that has been done on it. He said he also attended the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission meeting last night, and there are a lot of good programs coming down the pike. He recognized the Reidsville High School Girls Basketball team which went 24-1, probably one of the best – if not the best – seasons they’ve ever had, he said.  Of the 84 teams around the State, RHS was eliminated in the semi-finals of the East Regionals, making them one of the top four teams in the State. He said he would like to recognize them with a proclamation.
Councilman Hairston – The Councilman said “kudos” to our City employees, including Public Works, Fire and Police, during the unexpected snow we received, at least more than was anticipated. They were busy getting everything cleared and made getting around easier, he said. He talked of other projects employees have been involved in and that our City is progressing well. Some other things need to be in place, in terms of transportation and technology, but he said he has a really good feeling about it. He asked Pearce how Freeway Drive is going and whether it is going according to schedule. The City Manager said the project is probably a little behind due to the all the wet weather.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman personally thanked every member of Council, who were 100% on their individual contributions to Moss Street School and the Washington, D.C. trip. He said the marriage between the two schools, Lawsonville Avenue and Moss Street, has been a success. He said he had also attended the Downtown Seniors Club’s Black History Month program for the Senior Center and the Reidsville Parks & Recreation Open House for the new gym. He said the Mayor Pro Tem did a fantastic job there. He said the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission meeting last night has some interesting things coming forward and they are looking at repairs.

Mayor Donecker – The Mayor talked of the good engagement between Council members, etc. at the recent Council Retreat. A lot of good came out of the 16 hours with the most beneficial being that the Council has a clearer understanding of our priorities for this year’s budget and next year’s budget, he said. The EDC (Rockingham County Partnership for Economic and Tourism Development) is still going through the process with the consultant Don Kirkman suggesting a fewer number of members, more flexibility, etc. He also offered the Public Works Department kudos for the snow removal. It was noted that Public Works would still be clearing snow if they had to go back and clear the end of people’s driveways when the roads are cleared. The Mayor also thanked Pat Knowles and Sanitation. One citizen had cut bamboo and then a neighbor’s mother passed away. The bamboo would have obstructed those funeral proceedings, but Pat’s people were out there within a matter of hours clearing the bamboo out. He also complimented Mayor Pro Tem Brown’s idea. He asked that staff put it on the agenda to have a framed proclamation not only for the RHS Girls Basketball Team but also one for Community Baptist, which won a national championship in basketball as well. He asked that all Council members sign the proclamations so that they can be framed.
BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:

City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the Reidsville Appearance Commission. Mayor Donecker noted the need to engage our citizens as best we can. He reminded them that some people had expressed an interest in helping with the care and appearance of the City’s Greenview Cemetery. Councilwoman Walker said she would bring it up at the next Appearance Commission meeting.
Councilman Gorham noted that they had some interesting conversations at the Mayor/Council Hours.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela Stadler announced that Carolyn Pillar of 1113 Barnes Street was unanimously appointed to the Reidsville Appearance Commission. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 
FY15 BUDGET DISCUSSION. 
Mayor Donecker then said the Council would be moving to the adjacent conference room for a budget work session. Everyone is welcome to attend, he noted.

Staff began the budget work session focusing on employee health insurance. City Manager Pearce noted that since the City is self-insured, most of the money for the plan comes from us. Staff did check with other insurance companies last year but we continue to be self-insured, he noted. We did not bid it out this year, he said.
Councilman Hairston noted he would need to be recused because he is a retiree receiving the health insurance. Pearce noted that Councilman Hairston and Mayor Pro Tem Brown would need to recuse themselves at voting time since they are both retirees covered by the plan. The Mayor asked if the Council needs to vote on the recusal? Pearce replied in the affirmative, noting that if they are not recused, any votes would be considered a “yes” vote for them.
The City Manager said he would have liked to have gotten this information to Council earlier but the actuaries want to have at least 10 months of claims data in front of them, which isn’t available until the end of February. Staff needs at least a month to get that information before Council. He recognized Assistant City Manager Chris Phillips, Human Resources Director Terri Stamey and Human Resources Analyst Carolyn Nimmons, who were in attendance. After the claims are compiled, it takes a couple of days in the process to get the information to staff, who have very little time to get it to Council. Some of the information they just received today, he said. The City Manager then turned the discussion over to Assistant City Manager Phillips.
Phillips reiterated that the City is self-insured, meaning we do rely on some professional relationships. Our insurance broker is Pinnacle Benefit Resources, our local healthcare organization is Piedmont Community Health Care Alliance (PCHCA), our third-party administrator is Healthgram (previously Primary PhysicianCare) and our reinsurer, HCC, which provides our stop loss premiums. Looking at the actuarial reports, our current year is probably the worst year we’ve had since we’ve been self-insured, he noted. Last May, we came to you and got some additional monies. He stressed that the plan is designed correctly and that our stop/loss policies have kicked in. Phillips noted that the reinsurer has paid the claims that came in, but more cash has gone out in other plan years because we didn’t have the claims that reached the level of reinsurance. He added that if everything plays out the way it has, we will probably need about $150,000, which can probably be found in the budgets we have. He said we can balance the fund without asking for any more monies. The Insurance Fund and Garage Fund have some deficits, but some of the General Fund Balance has been set aside, Phillips noted. If we can get this year to break even, we can start next year at zero or break even, he said.
With the addition of the Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant employees, it will make our pool better because it is larger, the Assistant City Manager explained. Since we have had higher claims this year, the reinsurer is projecting worst claims next year, he said. The reinsurer “took it on the chin” for us so they will be trying to recoup some of those costs through premiums, he noted. Premiums are high, but nine of our employees contributed to 40% of our claims, he pointed out. Of those nine people, the one with the worst claims is doing well, he said.

The reinsurers will look at our plan and “laser out” someone who they expect to have high claims, Phillips explained. At $50,000, this person will have to reach $100,000, he said. The reinsurer has only lasered two people, not for chronic things, but the other seven people won’t be in it. He said no one else has been identified. We feel that to hit the claims they are projecting, we are going to have to have another nine people step up with really high claims again, he added. Phillips stressed staff is giving Council the worst case scenario, the percentage projected plus these two lasers. He said we are trying to compare apples to apples.

Phillips referenced his March 12th memo. (A COPY OF THIS MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)  He noted that expected claims for May 1, 2014-April 30, 2015 are $2,356,000 while the projected maximum liability is $3,063,000, a 25% increase over last year. 
Based on this, Phillips said they are recommending a 10% across the board increase with the City paying the employees’ share while employees would see a 10% increase for dependent coverage. For employees, this would mean $22.00 a month extra for those covering children only or $11.00 a paycheck. To cover spouses it would mean an additional $13.40 per paycheck. To cover families, it would cost an additional $24.70 per paycheck. These would be modest increases but would help bring in some revenues which we will need to help offset the claims, he said. The 10% will not cover the expected claims, which he feels are overly conservative. He said he will work with the City Manager to put some monies in reserve or assign fund balance, none of which would be used until we see how the health insurance situation comes out. He said $323,000 would be needed, he said. For the worst case scenario, $707,000 would be the potential liability between expected claims and maximum claims, meaning a little over $1 million could be needed if we are underfunded, he said. City Manager Pearce stressed that we’ve never hit maximum. In the current plan year, we asked Council for $357,000, Phillips said. Three years ago, we asked for $770,000. We are going to get closer to the maximum than we ever have, but reinsurance kicks in, he noted.
Our rates with HCC are fixed once we sign the contract with them, Phillips said. Next year will depend on the claims, but those numbers could come way down if we have a good year, Pearce noted.
In response to a question from Councilman Balsley, Phillips said we will get close to $2 million coming in due to all the premiums, which is a little shy of what is actuarially expected. Mayor Donecker, citing the million dollar figure, asked how many other years have we had that hanging out there? Phillips said that three years ago we asked for $770,000, which is higher than the $707,000 this year. Pearce said the potential liability is hanging out there, but they just need to give Council the worst case scenario even though it hasn’t happened.
The Mayor asked when would it hit the budget? Phillips said they would let Council know, adding that it could happen any month. Again, he noted that May was a terrible month. He said total claims vary, ranging from $75,000 to 250,000. He said we want to have 7-8 months behind us.

Mayor Donecker asked staff if they want Council to earmark $707,000 now if we’ve added to the Fund Balance? Phillips said that’s what we did in the audit this year. We need to be responsible and cover those deficits, he added. The Finance Director noted that the $4.3 million unappropriated fund balance does not include the amounts set aside for the deficits in the internal service funds. Phillips said we think we’ve been very responsible with where we are in the plan, but we still don’t know the full effects of healthcare reform. We have looked at the exchanges, and we know how competitive we are and that we have a good plan, he said. He added that they wanted to come to Council and tell them what we are offering and what changes we can consider.
Pearce said we can make changes to our plan, which is one of the reasons we wanted to stay self-insured. Noting that we are very fortunate to offer an extremely good health insurance policy, he said they have looked into some potential changes. He said these are some changes we could make but we’re not saying we want to do any of these. However, some of these potential changes could provide some extra revenue for our system. The changes are listed on page 3 of Phillips’ memo.

Phillips stressed that we don’t want to start “nickel and diming” employees, starting with $10 here and then more in later years. None of the other local governments ask their employees to pay anything for their own coverage, he said. The County has a tier with employees paying for additional tiers. Among possible changes are changing the deductible, co-insurance, the maximum out of pocket, co-pay for specialists, moving to generic drugs, etc. They are not recommending any of them today, it was noted.
City Manager Pearce noted that three years ago, they were challenged to do a wellness program. As part of the program, they discovered two employees had undiagnosed diabetes. In response to a question from Councilwoman Walker, he noted that the City does get a wellness discount for having the wellness program. Healthgram covers the City’s wellness and is our third-party administrator so we get savings there. He said we have some work to do on the employees’ side to explain them how they are part of the process, how expensive it is, the use of generic drugs to keep our costs down, etc.
Councilman Gorham asked is there any way we can communicate this to them? Pearce said we have been trying to but he added that it is not just our employees but also our retirees who are part of the process.
Councilman Balsley said he hated to see the deductible be increased. He said it would hit a lot of the younger employees pretty hard.
Increasing the out of pocket maximum to $2,000 was mentioned. Pearce said he just asked Phillips to come up with some alternatives if the Council so desires. We just have this for your discussion today, the City Manager said.
Phillips noted that the differences between expected and maximum claims have always been accepted by Council, but we’ve never earmarked them in the fund balance. Staff has just let Council know the potential is there. Pearce added that they just needed to officially acknowledge that there is a maximum potential liability. The Mayor asked if they would know by November? Phillips and Pearce said they would let Council know.
Councilman Gorham said he realized it is unpredictable, but the major concern is our employees. He said he is concerned about their comfort yet he said he realizes they can’t use the same dime over and over again. 

Councilman Balsley said he would rather see retirees contribute a little bit more before going to the maximum, etc., if possible.

Phillips said we could go from incentives to disincentives as part of the wellness program. If you’re not going to participate, you will pay as has been mentioned before, he said.
Phillips added that we have a good plan. Some people might do better on the healthcare exchange but they can’t get it because we offer insurance, he noted. He said we have to offer coverage for our employees’ dependent children but not for spouses. It is part of the job, he said, adding that nobody has ever defined a Cadillac plan.
Pearce asked Phillips, what does City Council need to do today? Phillips said today we want to be able to enter into those contracts. He asked that Council give the City Manager authority to contract with Healthgram, HCC, PCHCA and Cobra Direct. He said Council doesn’t have to approve maximum liability. Pearce stated that wording is included in the budget message.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council 5-0, to recuse Mayor Pro Tem Brown and Councilman Hairston.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Donecker and unanimously approved by the Council in a 5-0 vote, to contract with the four companies as stated.
(Mayor Pro Tem Brown and Councilman Hairston returned to full participation in the meeting.) 
The Mayor reiterated that employees won’t have to pay anything for their insurance? Pearce said no, they won’t, but a 10% increase is going to be recommended for dependent coverage. The other changes will be some of the tools in the toolbox, Phillips said.
After looking at their calendars, Council agreed to have a special meeting/budget work session at 9 a.m. on April 3. 

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn.
___________________________

John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk
March 12, 2014
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